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A NEW SUPREME COURT FOR THE UNITED KINGDOM 

I think it is generally true, in the lives of nations as of individual human beings, that many 
significant events, if not the product of pure chance, are certainly not the product of 
considered decision or deep design. Such is surely true of the supreme judicial power 
exercised by the House of Lords. It seems unlikely that any person or body of people 
consciously decided to devolve the ultimate judicial authority within the country formerly 
vested in a personal monarch on this chamber of the legislature. But by Tudor or Stuart 
times it had come to be recognised that this transfer had been effected.  

By that time of course there existed a corps of professional judges who, at a lower level, 
exercised judicial power on behalf and in the name of the crown. It must always have been 
faintly anomalous to entrust a legislative body, largely made up of members with no judicial 
experience or legal knowledge, with the power to review the decisions of these judges. The 
usual justification for such an arrangement is that whatever the theoretical anomaly it works 
well in practice. But in this instance, at any rate by the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, 
the arrangement did not work well at all. One may point to the year 1811 in which the 
House heard 23 appeals but had a backlog of 266 waiting to be heard. Even this however 
compared well with the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council which normally sat for 
judicial business only on 9 feast days but was said in 1828 to have 517 cases awaiting 
disposal. The Solicitor General was perhaps guilty of understatement when he said of the 
House of Lords in 1855 that “judicial business was conducted before the Supreme Court of 
Appeal in a manner which would disgrace the lowest court of justice in the kingdom”. 

A situation so dire could not endure indefinitely. But repeated attempts during the 
nineteenth century to merge the House of Lords and the Privy Council in their judicial 
capacities were thwarted, and there was—not surprisingly—a strong body of support for a 
proposal, which was enacted but never brought into force, that the appellate jurisdiction of 
the House of Lords in relation to England and Wales should be abolished. In the event, the 
right of appeal was preserved, largely because the loss of its appellate jurisdiction was seen 
at the time as damaging to the prestige of the House of Lords. But the jurisdiction survived 
only because its exercise was professionalised pursuant to the Appellate Jurisdiction Act 
1876, as the Privy Council had been professionalised five years earlier. 

In the years since 1876 the House of Lords in its judicial capacity has by no means escaped 
criticism. But I know of no final court in any major jurisdiction which has escaped criticism 
and that directed to the House of Lords has not, I think, by international standards, been 
particularly severe. Most would, I think, agree that the House has, not least in relatively 
recent times, included among its members judges of outstanding distinction, erudition and 
wisdom. 

The suggestion, raised by influential and authoritative voices as recently as the 1960s, that 
there should be no appeal beyond the Court of Appeal is now rarely, if ever, heard. But the 
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future of the Appellate Committee of the House of Lords and the Judicial Committee of the 
Privy Council have again, for the first time since the 1870s, become a topic of continuing 
debate, addressed by distinguished academic commentators, including Andrew le Sueur 
and Richard Cornes and others, discussed by professional bodies and commentators and 
seen by the Constitution Unit as part of the current national agenda of constitutional reform. 
Until recently the published literature on this subject has been, in quantity, relatively 
modest. Why has it now become topical? I think there are perhaps three main reasons. 

The first is obvious. It is that the composition of the House of Lords itself has been 
significantly changed and further change is promised (or, as some would see it, threatened). 
Lord Wakeham’s commission saw no reason why a reformed second chamber should not 
continue to exercise the judicial functions of the existing House of Lords, but it was not 
asked to advise whether it was appropriate that the House of Lords should continue to 
exercise judicial functions at all, and it is perhaps unlikely that the House of Lords will 
emerge from the current bout of reform in the shape that the commission recommended. 
Anyone not equipped with a crystal ball in good working order must necessarily be cautious 
in making any prediction about the ultimate shape of a reformed House. The process of 
change seems currently to have lost some of its momentum, and it may no doubt be that the 
interim solution adopted in 1999 will prove as durable as that adopted in 1911. If, however, 
it be assumed that the process of change will continue, it would seem to me on the whole 
likely that a reformed House will differ from the existing House in three respects at least: it 
will contain a substantial elected element, perhaps as much as a half or more, with, in 
addition, an appointed cross-bench membership; its overall size will be smaller; and the 
demands made on the time and attendance of members will be greater. If this prediction is 
even broadly correct, certain consequences follow. The power to recruit independent cross-
bench members of the House will be curtailed. Such membership, an increasingly rare 
privilege, will be reserved for those who are judged to have most to contribute, by virtue of 
their knowledge or professional qualifications or previous experience, to the business of the 
House. Thus there will, on the assumption that an independent appointed cross-bench 
element continues, be places for some distinguished ex-service chiefs and doctors and 
diplomats and so on. But there will obviously be resistance to the recruitment of those (like 
the serving law lords) who, because of their professional inhibitions and the other demands 
upon them, cannot play a full part as members of the House. The smaller the House, the 
stronger the resistance to such non-playing members will inevitably be. It would 
furthermore seem likely that even if the overall size of the House is smaller, the demands on 
its accommodation and facilities will be greater: the space occupied by the law lords will 
then be viewed even more jealously than it is now. 

The second reason why, as I think, the judicial role of the House of Lords has recently 
attracted unwonted attention is related to the Human Rights Act and its incorporation of the 
European Convention. The Convention jurisprudence has encouraged a stricter view to be 
taken not only of anything which does or may in fact undermine the independence or 
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impartiality of a judicial tribunal but also of anything which might, on its face, appear to do 
so. In this country in recent years the separation of the judicial authorities on the one hand 
from the executive and legislative authorities on the other has been all but total. But the 
Convention is concerned with risks and appearances as well as actualities.  

In Findlay v United Kingdom [1997] 24 EHRR 221 a soldier who had pleaded guilty at his 
court martial successfully challenged the court martial procedure on the ground that the 
same senior officer had convened the court martial, appointed its members (junior to him 
but within his chain of command), appointed the prosecuting and defending officer, had 
had power to dissolve the court martial and had had power to ratify the court martial’s 
decision. The European Court said (paragraph 73): 

“In order to establish whether a tribunal can be considered as ‘independent’, 
regard must be had inter alia to the manner of appointment of its members and 
their term of office, the existence of guarantees against outside pressures and the 
question whether the body presents an appearance of independence. 

As to the question of ‘impartiality’, there are two aspects to this requirement. 
First, the tribunal must be subjectively free of personal prejudice or bias. 
Secondly, it must also be impartial from an objective viewpoint, that is, it must 
offer sufficient guarantees to exclude any legitimate doubt in this respect”. 

It has more recently been held (Morris v UK, 26 February 2002, Application No 00038784/97) 
that there were insufficient safeguards to exclude the risk of outside pressure being brought 
to bear on the two relatively junior officers who had sat on a court martial, although there 
was nothing to suggest that any outside pressure of any kind had in fact been brought to 
bear on them. In Starrs v Ruxton 2000 JC 208 there was no reflection on the conduct, 
propriety or integrity (pages 213D, 234C) of the temporary sheriff whose role was 
successfully challenged, but Lord Reed (at page 250E) said: 

“The effect given to the European Convention by the Scotland Act and the 
Human Rights Act in particular represents, to my mind, a very important shift in 
thinking about the constitution. It is fundamental to that shift that human rights 
are no longer dependent solely on convention, by which I mean values, customs 
and practices of the constitution which are not legally enforceable. Although the 
Convention protects rights which reflect democratic values and underpin 
democratic institutions, the Convention guarantees the protection of those rights 
through legal processes, rather than political processes. It is for that reason that 
Article 6 guarantees access to independent courts. It would be inconsistent with 
the whole approach of the Convention if the independence of those courts rested 
upon convention rather than law.” 

So, in Millar v Dickson 2002 UKPC 30 the challenge under article 6 succeeded even though 
the conduct of all the temporary sheriffs involved was accepted as having been impeccable 
and there was no reason to think that any of the accused had suffered any substantial 
injustice. It was again the duality of his role, as legislator and judge, which undid the Bailiff 
of Guernsey: McGonnell v United Kingdom (2000) 30 EHRR 289. It was held that the applicant 
had legitimate grounds for fearing that the Bailiff might have been influenced by his prior 
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participation in the adoption of a planning policy: that doubt, however slight its justification, 
was sufficient to vitiate the impartiality of the court (page 308, paragraph 57.)  

As with independence, so with impartiality. The public are increasingly sceptical of a judge’s 
ability to lay his or her personal views and opinions to one side when sitting judicially. I 
myself consider that this scepticism is largely misplaced. But cases can occur, and have 
occurred, when a statement has been made out of court in terms so outspoken and 
uncompromising as to throw doubt on the judge’s ability to be objective and impartial in 
court: see Locabail (UK) Limited v Bayfield Properties Ltd [2000] QB 451, 496; Hoekstra v Her 

Majesty’s Advocate [2000] Scot HC 32. The result has been to fortify the tradition, already 
strong, of judicial reticence and to strengthen the steadily growing reluctance of the Law 
Lords to participate in the legislative business of the House. If however, a habit of reticence 
makes for good judges, it makes for poor legislators and debaters, and serves to weaken the 
justification for including the Law Lords among the members of the House. 

The third reason why the supreme court question has attracted attention is perhaps more 
tenuous. It relates to the devolution settlement and the new role of the Privy Council as the 
arbiter of demarcation questions between the central government and the devolved 
institutions. Until relatively recent times, even to the minority who had heard of it at all, the 
Judicial Committee of the Privy Council had, I think, come to be seen as a body in its death 
throes. In some respects its jurisdiction was recognised to be plainly anomalous and overdue 
for transfer elsewhere, for example in hearing medical disciplinary appeals. Its overseas 
jurisdiction was seen to be steadily shrinking: New Zealand, the surviving jewel in its 
crown, had more than once announced its intention to abolish the right of appeal; a number 
of Caribbean jurisdictions had announced their intention to establish their own court of 
appeal locally; what remained could scarcely keep the Judicial Committee in business. But 
its new role in the devolution settlement plainly gives the Judicial Committee an enhanced 
role and much greater prominence in the United Kingdom context. Thus, for instance, the 
Advocate General for Scotland, the Lord Advocate or the Attorney General may refer to it a 
question whether a bill or any provision of a bill would be within the legislative competence 
of the Scottish Parliament (section 33(1) of the Scotland Act 1998). Even more significantly, 
the three devolution statutes relating to Scotland, Northern Ireland and Wales all provide 
(section 103 of the Scotland Act, section 82 of the Northern Ireland Act and paragraph 32 of 
schedule 8 to the Government of Wales Act) that any decision of the Privy Council in 
proceedings under the relevant Acts shall be binding in all legal proceedings (other than 
proceedings before the Privy Council) involving devolution issues, which may concern the 
compatibility of a governmental act with the European Convention, and so involve a ruling 
on human rights, as several devolution issues have already done. While the volume of 
business generated so far has been relatively modest, this may or may not continue to be so. 
It is not inconceivable that the number of challenges will increase as the devolved 
institutions progress from infancy to boundary-testing adolescence. In any event, this new 
role has inevitably and rightly prompted the question whether it would not make sense in 
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effect to amalgamate the Appellate Committee of the House of Lords and the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council into a single supreme court of the United Kingdom. 

Before reviewing the merits of that and other possible models for change, I would like to 
touch on four matters. First, I recall a cartoon dating from the early 1830s which showed 
King William IV looking at a placard which bore the words “Reform Bill” and asking “Does 
that mean me?” It is not immediately flattering to be told that reform is needed either of 
oneself or of an institution which one serves. So talk of “reforming” the Appellate or Judicial 
Committee naturally arouses some apprehension among those who sit on them. A call for 
reform is normally, after all, a response to perceived failure; the police must be reformed 
because the detection rate is said to be too low and the incidence of sick leave too high; the 
civil service must be reformed to improve the delivery of government policy; the NHS must 
be reformed to give quicker, better, more cost-effective treatment; and so on. While of course 
recognising the undoubted imperfections of our highest courts and laying no claim 
(personally or collectively) to any infallibility beyond that conferred by finality, I do not 
myself understand those who call for reform of these courts—or for change, which may be a 
more neutral term—to be inspired to any great extent by a sense that they are falling down 
on their duty or failing to fulfil the function they exist to serve. 

That leads on to my second point: what function does the Appellate Committee exist to 
serve in the United Kingdom? This question could be answered at some length, but I will 
answer it very summarily. The function of the Appellate Committee is, first, to act as the 
ultimate legal guardian of the constitution; subject to the role of the Judicial Committee in 
devolution matters; secondly, it is to act (subject to certain qualifications and exceptions) as 
the ultimate authority on the interpretation and application of the law in these islands. 
Given the other matters I wish to touch on, I must resist the temptation to elaborate. 

Thirdly, I welcome the research which has been done, and is being done, into the structures 
and working practices of supreme and constitutional courts in other countries. It would be 
presumptuous and stupid to assume that we have nothing to learn from the experience of 
others. But it would equally be naïve to suppose that an institution which has developed 
organically in one country—drawing strength from the tradition, culture and history of that 
country—can be transplanted to another without a high risk of rejection. Whether one looks 
at common law countries superficially closest to the United Kingdom—Australia, Canada, 
New Zealand and the United States—or to our closest European neighbours—France, 
Germany, Spain—immediate differences spring to mind. We should be willing to learn, but 
should place no order for carbon paper. 

Fourthly, I should acknowledge that many distinguished and knowledgeable people 
consider that no persuasive case has been made out for any structural change. They include 
a number of my colleagues, and a number of our predecessors. They include the present 
government, which has been publicly dismissive of the arguments for change. They include 
commentators with experience of other systems abroad. There are those who feel, quite 
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strongly, that it is a positive advantage for judges at the highest level to have some exposure 
to the process of legislation and the conduct of government, an experience in much shorter 
supply with the decline of political appointments to the bench. 

While I respect these opinions—most of them, anyway—I do not agree with them. As I hope 
is plain, my disagreement is not based on the premise that our highest courts have failed to 
deliver. It is based on the view that the world has changed and institutions should change 
with it. To modern eyes, it was always anomalous that a legislative body should exercise 
judicial power, save in very restricted circumstances. This anomaly may not have mattered 
in the past. But if the House of Lords is to be reformed, and even if it is not, the opportunity 
should be taken to reflect in institutional terms what is undoubtedly true in functional terms, 
that the law lords are judges not legislators and do not belong in a House to whose business 
they can make no more than a slight contribution. 

Among those who favour change, a number of different models have been suggested, each 
of them capable of variations and each capable of incorporating features of others. I will 
identify what I see as the four main models, and then comment on each. First is the model 
already mentioned, an amalgamated Appellate Committee and Judicial Committee acting as 
the supreme court of the United Kingdom. Second is a new constitutional court of the 
United Kingdom, operating alongside the existing courts in the three UK jurisdictions. Third 
is a supreme court on what might be seen as the Luxembourg model, giving authoritative 
rulings on issues of law referred to it by courts in the three jurisdictions. Fourth is a model 
differing from existing arrangements inasmuch as the Appellate Committee would be 
severed from the legislature and established as a court in its own right, re-named and re-
housed, but with its powers unchanged and with the Judicial Committee continuing 
alongside (perhaps with an effectively unified administration) so long as the demand for its 
separate services continues. 

The first (amalgamation) model is certainly the simplest and neatest model. Any 
bureaucratic reformer would warm to it. But it is probably incapable of achievement. The 
choice of the Judicial Committee as the forum for resolution of devolution issues was made 
very deliberately, and there is to my knowledge nothing to suggest that the reasoning which 
motivated that choice has weakened in any way. It would moreover seem unlikely that the 
independent states which now appeal to the Privy Council—some of which would wish to 
continue to do so even if a Caribbean court of final appeal were established—would be 
content to appeal to a domestic British court, however elevated. So it would seem clear that 
the Judicial Committee will continue to be needed for the foreseeable future at least. As a 
final UK court of appeal the Appellate Committee now lacks jurisdiction to hear criminal 
appeals from Scotland, but it would seem most unlikely that this arrangement will be 
altered: such jurisdiction has never existed at any time in the past; I am aware of no pressure 
for change in Scotland; and there is more difference between the criminal laws of Scotland 
and England than there is between their civil laws, making the House of Lords, with an 
inevitable majority of non-Scottish members, an inherently unsuitable tribunal for deciding 
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Scottish criminal appeals. So it would seem clear that, whatever form a restructured supreme 
court may take, there will for the time being continue to be two tribunals, one of them 
exercising a slightly lop-sided jurisdiction. 

In many countries one may find successful and respected constitutional courts, and 
examples readily spring to mind of courts which perform the functions of a constitutional 
court although otherwise named. It is therefore right that this option should be considered. 
Advocates of this model would see virtue in a specialised court which would recruit expert 
judges and develop a knowledge of the subject more profound than the generality of senior 
judges could aspire to. I do not myself warm to this suggestion. It would seem to me hard, in 
the absence of a written constitution, to distinguish clearly between an issue which is 
constitutional and one which is not, and we could revive the public/private formalism 
which has disfigured the administration of judicial review. If, as in this country, a 
constitution is not entrenched, the case for entrusting its final interpretation exclusively to a 
single tribunal is in my view much weakened. If the existing cadre of supreme court judges 
is felt to lack constitutional knowledge and expertise—which would perhaps be surprising 
given their experience in the Privy Council—it can be strengthened. It is, however, salutary, 
in my opinion, for specialists to be called on to justify their views to sceptical colleagues who 
may lack their expertise but can bring a more general intelligence to bear on the point at 
issue and who may be less in thrall than the experts to received opinion and current 
orthodoxy. To establish a constitutional court would inevitably, I think, be to downgrade the 
supreme court or courts entrusted with the power of ultimate decision on all non-
constitutional questions, and that would in my opinion be a loss. In our own constitutional 
context I see no advantages in this proposal which would begin to compensate for the 
disadvantages. 

I do not warm either to the proposal that our supreme court be reconstituted on the 
Luxembourg model, to give binding opinions on issues referred to it by lower courts. That 
model, as it seems to me, works very well in the European Union: uniformity of 
interpretation is ensured between one member state and another—an essential condition of 
an effective union—and the independence and sensitivities of national courts are respected. 
But the model has little to offer in a domestic context. Appellate courts are usually and 
rightly restive if asked to decide questions of law without reference to detailed findings of 
fact, so the need to establish the facts before formulating issues of law would remain. But if 
the facts have been established, a reference would be little different from an appeal. If the 
desire is to eliminate intermediate tiers of appeal, that could be achieved by a more elaborate 
leapfrog procedure, but the very infrequent resort to that procedure does not encourage 
increased reliance upon it. Again, I see few advantages in this proposal. 

So my own personal preference would be for the fourth model: a supreme court severed 
from the legislature, established as a court in its own right, re-named and appropriately re-
housed, properly equipped and resourced and affording facilities for litigants, judges and 
staff such as, in most countries of the world, are taken for granted. As indicated, I envisage 
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the Judicial Committee continuing alongside (perhaps with an effectively unified 
administration) so long as the demand for its separate services continues. 

To many, mention of a supreme court conjures up visions of the world's best-known 
supreme court, that of the United States, striking down and annulling congressional 
legislation and asserting the primacy of the constitution. I wish to make plain that a supreme 
court of the United Kingdom could neither claim nor exercise such a power. Under our 
constitutional dispensation Parliament is sovereign. We have no entrenched constitution to 
which primacy could be accorded. Thus the changes I favour would not lead to 
enhancement of the existing powers of the House: the gain would lie in regularisation and 
rationalisation of the constitutional position of the supreme court and (it would be hoped) 
improved facilities leading to a clear enhancement of its operational efficiency. 

I hope you will bear with me if I touch, necessarily quite briefly, on four questions which 
have, quite properly, been discussed in the literature on this subject. 

(1) Should appeal to the supreme court be as of right or subject to the grant of leave, and 
if the latter which courts should be empowered to grant leave? At present, appeals from 
Scotland require no leave. But there are only a handful of Scottish appeals each year and the 
absence of a leave filter causes no practical problem. In England and Wales and Northern 
Ireland leave is required, and may be given either by the court appealed from (although it 
rarely is) or by an appeal committee of the House. I am very clearly of opinion that since the 
House can, under existing arrangements, hear only some 60-80 full appeals a year, there 
must be a power to decide which those cases should be. If, as in many countries in Europe 
and elsewhere, there existed an unfettered right of appeal, the inevitable consequence would 
be the summary dismissal of the overwhelming majority of those appeals, probably on 
paper without a hearing. I doubt whether such a process would be very satisfying to 
litigants brought up in our tradition. I would not for my part echo the criticism, sometimes 
heard, that the Court of Appeal is nowadays too reluctant to grant leave: no division of that 
court can know what other cases are competing for the attention of the House, and the 
decision is usually best left to the House unless considerations of time weigh in favour of 
immediate leave. If the Court of Appeal considers the case to be one which probably does 
merit consideration by the House, it can helpfully give its reasons for holding that opinion 
when refusing leave and the House will then have the benefit of its view. 

(2) What should be the criterion or criteria for granting leave? This is a question which 
has been much discussed, and rightly so, since the grant (or refusal) of leave may have very 
significant consequences for the parties and for the wider public. The Standing Orders of the 
House at present provide that 

“Leave is granted to petitions which raise an arguable point of law of general 
public importance which ought to be considered by the House at that time, 
bearing in mind that the cause will have already been the subject of judicial 
decision.” 
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This form of words highlights three features of the current test, all of them important. First, 
the function of the House is to resolve vexed questions of law. Where the law is clear the 
House has ordinarily no role to play. It is not its function to correct misapplications of settled 
law. That is one function (among others) of the Court of Appeal, which should be relied on 
to discharge it. Second, the point of law should ordinarily be one of importance to the wider 
public and not simply to the immediate parties. Third, the case should provide a suitable 
vehicle for deciding the point of law in question. A case may be thought not to do so, 
whether because of findings of fact made in the case, or because it may be decided on other 
grounds, or because it appears oppressive to subject the particular parties to further expense, 
or for a number of other possible reasons. 

I am of course aware of criticisms: that the test is not applied with complete consistency; that 
on occasion leave is refused to challenge a decision which is shortly thereafter overruled in 
another case (an experience which I have myself shared with other practitioners, and which 
certainly leaves a residue of dissatisfaction); that of two cases raising the same or a similar 
point leave is given in one and refused in another; that leave is refused in cases where it 
should be given and given in cases where it should not. These are undoubted blemishes, 
which every effort should be and is made to address. One suggested solution is to circulate 
all petition papers to all members of the court. This is the practice, as I understand, with the 
5000 petitions presented annually to the US Supreme Court. But one has to wonder how 
much attention the individual judges are able to give to so large a number of petitions. It 
seems at least possible that in many cases the law clerks must exercise an effective power of 
decision. The House is not, happily, burdened with anything approaching that number of 
petitions, but I wonder if the detailed consideration given by three judges forming an appeal 
committee to the petitions for leave allocated to them is not a more effective procedure than 
a less detailed consideration by all the members of the court. If all the members were to give 
the same detailed scrutiny to all the petitions as the appeal committee now give, it would 
make large inroads on the time available for hearing and resolving substantive appeals. 
These are, I think, difficult and important questions, meriting further consideration and 
comparative research. 

It is often urged that appeal committees should give reasons when refusing leave. The long-
standing practice has been not to do so in the generality of cases, and there appear to be no 
Convention reasons for altering it. I would not favour alteration. Where leave is refused on 
paper at the outset, it indicates the appeal committee's clear view that the published test is 
not met. If the respondent's objections are invited and leave is then refused, it is because the 
appeal committee is persuaded (or any doubt dispelled) by the objections. Where there is an 
oral hearing and leave is refused, I doubt if experienced counsel are often in much doubt 
about the reason for refusal. If it were the invariable practice to give reasons the risk would, I 
think, arise that either the reasons given would be so summary and formulaic as to be 
unhelpful or, if they were more detailed, that the task would occupy a considerable amount 
of time better used in other ways. 
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(3) Should all the law lords (by which I mean the 12 Lords of Appeal in Ordinary) sit 
together to hear every case? This is of course the practice in many, perhaps most, supreme 
courts, as in the United States. It contrasts with our own practice of hearing appeals before 
committees of 5, and on relatively rare occasions 7. Those who favour the whole court 
approach rely on an essentially very simple argument. They point out that judges are 
individual human beings, not automata or slot-machines. However true they may be to their 
judicial oaths, they inevitably bring their own individual philosophies, thought processes 
and casts of mind to the judicial bench. Thus if a case is heard by a sub-group of judges, the 
outcome may depend on the membership of the sub-group. The only way of ensuring that 
the ultimate decision represents the opinion of the court is to ensure that all members of the 
court are party to it. 

The rate of dissent in the House of Lords is in fact very low, much lower than in the US 
Supreme Court or the High Court of Australia. The great majority of decisions are 
unanimous. So they are in the Privy Council, where the right to dissent is now recognised 
but not very often exercised. But cases do arise, however few in number, in which the 
presence of X or the absence of Y could affect the outcome of a case decided on a bare 
majority. This possibility could indeed be excluded if all the judges, including X and Y, 
heard every case. 

It would in some ways be attractive to adopt this practice. But it would be subject to any one 
or more of a number of drawbacks. The cadre of 12 appointed Lords of Appeal in Ordinary 
(a cohort usually reduced to 11 and often to 10 through absences in Londonderry or Hong 
Kong or elsewhere) currently provides the nucleus of one or two appellate committees in the 
House and one in the Privy Council. If all the law lords were to hear every case, the most 
immediate and obvious result would be a savage reduction in the number of cases heard, 
probably by well over half. It would be possible to mitigate this result to some extent by 
resorting to one or other or both of two expedients much relied on elsewhere: drastic 
reduction of oral hearing times; and heavy reliance on legal assistants, not only as 
researchers, collators and note makers but also as the authors of judgments. Now I would 
accept that in a number of cases the time allowed for oral argument, already reduced as 
compared with 30 or 40 years ago, could be reduced further without severe loss, and the 
introduction of legal assistants (both in the Court of Appeal and the House of Lords) has 
proved so obviously successful that in future we are likely to seek the help of more of them. 
It would, however, be a source of profound regret to me, and I feel sure a large majority of 
my colleagues, if we were constrained to restrict oral argument to 30 minutes or so a side 
and if we reached the point where the written judgment in the case was wholly or 
substantially the work of a law clerk or legal assistant. However well these practices work in 
other legal systems—and I cast no aspersion on them—I would wish to cling to the tradition 
of full, but lean, oral argument (building on written arguments already supplied) and to the 
tradition that the eventual judgment, however poor a thing, is the judge's own. 
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There is in my opinion a further potential drawback to the whole court approach. If all the 
members of a court decide all the cases, the opportunity arises for the appointing authority 
to seek quite deliberately to influence the course of the court's decision-making in one 
direction or another when filling vacancies in the court. Examples readily spring to mind of 
jurisdictions in which this is avowedly done. Here, for the last half century at least, the 
practice has been to make appointments on the basis of an appointee's perceived merit, 
record and experience, without regard to his or her position on any political, social or other 
spectrum. The question how a potential appointee might be likely to decide any major legal 
issue of the day is not considered. For us, in our situation, this seems to me a source of 
strength. 

I would accept, as has been suggested, that the House should perhaps be more ready than it 
is to sit in enlarged committees where the case for whatever reason warrants it. But I think 
on balance that any advantage of an invariable practice of hearing all cases before all the law 
lords (even if the overall number were reduced, as it would have to be) would be heavily 
outweighed by the disadvantages. That conclusion leads on to my fourth and last question. 

(4) How are the law lords selected to sit on particular appeals? I think it important that 
the procedure be clearly understood. Forthcoming appeals are allotted dates, taking account 
of counsel's time estimates, by the Judicial Office of the House of Lords and the Registrar of 
the Judicial Committee. Officials then prepare a draft programme assigning law lords to 
cases. This draft programme is given to the two most senior law lords with enough material 
to enable them to understand the nature of the cases listed. A meeting is then held attended 
by these two law lords, the head of the Judicial Office and the Registrar (but no one else) to 
review the draft programme. The object of this meeting is to match horses to courses, that is, 
to try and ensure that so far as possible every committee includes members with specialised 
expertise and experience in the field to which the appeal relates, in addition of course to 
members with more general experience. There are a number of other matters which affect 
the outcome: the desirability of including Scottish and Northern Irish law lords in 
committees hearing appeals from those jurisdictions respectively; unavailability; any conflict 
to which any law lord may be subject; the desirability of achieving some balance, for 
individual law lords, between sittings in the House and in the Privy Council; the work loads 
of individual law lords; and so on. The likely outcome of any appeal, or the possible effect of 
it, is not considered. Neither in its draft nor in its revised form is the programme the subject 
of consultation with or approval by anyone I have not mentioned. Inevitably, the 
programme, even in its final form, may have to be changed, sometimes at short notice, for a 
variety of reasons of which illness is the most obvious. The constitution of forthcoming 
committees is not a secret: any litigant or practitioner wishing to know the constitution of a 
committee due to hear a particular appeal can, on telephoning the relevant office, receive the 
best information then available. 

I am very conscious that I have failed to touch on a number of interesting and important 
questions discussed in the literature and other addresses on this topic. But I have tried to 
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indicate why, in my opinion, change is desirable and to describe the course which change 
should take. Our object is plain enough: to ensure that our supreme court is so structured 
and equipped as best to fulfil its functions and to command the confidence of the country in 
the changed world in which we live. The Constitution Unit has performed an invaluable 
service by stimulating debate on the form which change should take. But inertia, I suggest, is 
not an option. 
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